
Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board

Board Proceedings

Monday, July 9, 2018 10:00 a.m.

The annual meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, July 9, 2018.

           
                  PRESENT:
 Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, and Jim Hillberry
                  ABSENT:      J.R. Gonzales        



                  ALSO PRESENT:  Craig Barsness, Dave Egan, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Swearingen
Vice Chairman Lee called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
Minutes

Vice Chairman Lee asked for approval of the minutes of the June 11, 2018 board meeting. Jim Hillberry made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2018 meeting as printed. Second by Don Richards.  AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Vice Chairman Lee asked for approval of the minutes of the June 11, 2018 executive session. Don Richards made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 11, 2018 executive session as printed.  Second by Jim Mentock.  AYE: Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills

Vice Chairman Lee asked for approval of the June 30, 2018 bills list totaling $54,614.12. There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the bills as listed. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Vice Chairman Lee asked for approval of the July 9, 2018 bills list totaling $483,609.45. There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Craig Sorenson made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Jim Mentock. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Vice Chairman Lee asked for public comments. There were no public comments.

Election of Officers
Don Richards made a motion to elect Brian Lee as Chairman and Jim Mentock as Vice Chairman, and to retain Craig Sorenson as Secretary and Jim Hillberry as Treasurer. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Selection of Paper of Record

Jim Hillberry made a motion to continue with the Powell Tribune as our paper of record. Second by Don Richards. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Designation of Depositories

Don Richards made a motion to designate First Bank and WYO-STAR as our depositories. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.
Disclosure of Interest form

Board members submitted signed Disclosure of Interest forms.

Conflict of interest Reminder

The Manager reminded the board that Shoshone Municipal Pipeline does have a conflict of interest policy and that board members and employees are required to follow that policy. The Manager reviewed the policy with the board.

Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project
· The Manager reported that the project is going well. Pressure testing and leak testing took place at the time of last month’s board meeting. Flushing and disinfection was done/passed testing. The relocated section of pipeline was put into service on June 12th.
· The abandoned section of the pipeline was grouted July 5-6. The entry points for the grout and dirt work will be finished today.

· WYDOT sent us a signed Form M-54, assuming responsibility for the abandoned section of the pipeline. The agreement is essentially between WYDOT and the Department of Transportation (themselves.) Tracy assisted the Manager in writing a letter from us, stating our understanding of what the M-54 said, with our request that our letter be filed with the official copy of the form.

· The Manager reported that an extra year and a half of crop damage for Mike Leonhardt is $2,767.50. WWDC and WYDOT have agreed to pay their portions.
Don Richards made a motion to approve an additional payment of $2,767.50 to Mike Leonhardt for the additional crop damage. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.

Approval and Authorization of the City of Cody’s Beacon Hill SCB agreement and Authorization for NRWD’s Northend SCB
· The Manager reported that the design for the new Beacon Hill Service Connection Building (SCB) for the City of Cody, which we have previously discussed, is nearing completion and will be ready to bid soon. 
· The design for the new NorthEnd SCB for the Northwest Rural Water District (NRWD), which we have also previously discussed, is nearing completion and will be ready to bid soon as well.
Jim Mentock made a motion to allow the City of Cody to construct and connect the Beacon Hill SCB to our system and to allow NRWD to construct, to tap and connect the NorthEnd SCB to our system, and to authorize the Chairman to sign the necessary agreements. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried.
Chief Operator’s Report
· The Chief Plant Operator gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report and there was brief discussion of the report.
· Water usage in June was up over May, but down considerably from a year ago. Byron and Deaver’s usage is still up due to flushing.
· DBP testing came back in good shape. E.coli sampling continues. We are now at 104 colonies detected out of a maximum 260 for the year. We have six tests to go.

· Chad Bolken has passed the test for his level 3 water treatment license. He needs another year of experience to actually receive that license and operate the plant on his own.

· Operator overtime was due to holiday coverage since we only have three licensed operators.

· The Manager noted that by this time next year, we should have five operators with at least a level 3 water treatment license. All three new operators are pursuing their level 4 licenses.
Chief Pipeline Operator’s Report

· The Chief Pipeline Operator thanked the board for the COLA raise.
· The pipeline relocation is finishing up. He is now getting back into regular summer maintenance (vaults and air vacs), with small changes at the PCSs, mainly fine-tuning.

· There was discussion of the harmonic surging in the pipeline and how our staff addresses/fixes that.
Manager’s Report

· The Manager also thanked the board for staff raises.

· Water use figures for June were down 8.7% over last June and down 1.4% for the fiscal year.

· WYO-STAR Interest for June is not in. May’s interest was 1.657%.
· There is a problem with the bank’s calculation of interest on the debt service account. SMP and James Seckman have a different understanding than First Bank about how this interest should be calculated to match WYO-STAR’s rates. We can either leave our money with them or move it back to WYO-STAR. There does not appear to be a requirement to have the money on deposit at First Bank to secure our loan with them.
· The Manager will speak with Barbara Bonds and then First Bank to see if this can be corrected to everyone’s satisfaction. If not, the money in the First Bank Debt Service Reserves account will be moved back to WYO-STAR.
Other Business

Craig Sorenson noted that Deaver has changed their town council meeting night to the 2nd Monday of every month starting in July.

There was no other business to report.

Adjourn

At 11:07 a.m., Craig Sorenson made a motion that the meeting be adjourned.  Second by Don Richards  AYE: Board Members: Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, and Hillberry. NAY: none. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned

After the meeting, the Manager noted that Wilson Brothers will most likely ask for a stop work order for several months to allow the old highway, that they have to rebuild and pave, to dry from irrigation before they start work on it.


Attest:
   

Chairman

Secretary

